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July 15, 2009
The Honorable Dow Constantine
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Constantine:

Enclosed is an ordinance authorizing the King County Farmland Preservation Program (FPP) to use a newly revised form of restrictive covenants on lands enrolled or to be enrolled in the FPP.  This revised form, titled “King County Agricultural Conservation Easement:  Deed and Agreement Relating to Development Rights” (Easement), responds to changes in agriculture and farmers’ needs that have occurred since the FPP was initiated in the early 1980s.  It is applicable for use with state and federal funding as well as with other funding sources, including local funding.

Agriculture in King County has changed substantially since the early 1980s when King County’s original agricultural conservation easement, the Deed of and Agreement Relating to Development Rights (Deed and Agreement), was first utilized.  FPP staff have worked with the Agriculture Commission for more than two years to identify issues that the original Deed and Agreement did not address or cover adequately and to make the covenants more compatible with current agricultural practices.  Two of the more complex and challenging issues that the commission discussed were how to keep preserved properties affordable and how to keep them in active agricultural production.  The commission recommended including an option to limit the size of dwelling units as a means of keeping properties more affordable.  They also recommended that the easement strongly encourage the grantor to farm the property or to lease it for farming.  Their work has resulted in the attached form of Easement that will effectively protect the soil resource and be highly supportive of current agricultural practices.  The commission recommends that it be adopted.  A comparison of the covenants in the original Deed and Agreement with the significant changes in the proposed Easement is included with this letter as Exhibit A.  Other changes and contractual obligations that are in the proposed Easement are included as Exhibit B.  
Passage of the 1979 Farmlands and Open Space Bond initiative placed specific requirements on farmlands enrolled in the FPP; the original Deed and Agreement ensured that these requirements were met.  In order to continue to add desirable farmland properties into the FPP, the program now relies on state and federal grants as significant sources of funding.  The federal Farm and Ranch Lands Protection Program (FRPP) and the State Farmland Preservation Program (State FPP) each have their own requirements to be placed on properties on which the development rights are purchased using their funding.  A small number of revisions were made to the original Deed and Agreement in 2005 so that it could be used for acquisitions that included FRPP funds.  The enclosed Easement has been significantly revised to meet the multiple requirements that are imposed by the use of 1979 Farmlands and Open Space Bonds funds, federal FRPP funds, State FPP funds, or any combination of these.

Once approved, the newly revised Easement will be used for all future FPP purchases.  It may also be used as a substitute for the original and the 2005 revised Deed and Agreement on properties already in the FPP upon mutual agreement of the county, other grantees (if any) and the landowner.  The approval and subsequent use of the newly revised Easement is expected to have no fiscal impact.  If you have any questions, please feel free to contact Mark Isaacson, Director of the Water and Land Resources Division in the Department of Natural Resources and Parks at 206-296-6587.
I recommend that the King County Council approve this ordinance.

Sincerely,
Kurt Triplett
King County Executive
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